
Drought in DPR Korea threatens food
supply during ongoing lean season

20 July 2017 – Amid the worst drought in nearly two decades in the Democratic
Republic of Korea (DPRK), the United Nations agricultural agency is calling
for emergency food assistance, as well as irrigation and farming equipment,
to help farmers get through the lean season.

&#8220DPR Korea’s crop production for 2017, including staple rice, maize,
potatoes and soybean, has been severely damaged by prolonged dry weather
conditions, threatening food security for a large part of its
population,&#8221 according to a new report by the Food and Agricultural
Organization (FAO).

Rainfall from April to June in key crop producing areas is &#8220well below
the long-term average,&#8221 severely disrupting planting activities and
damaging the 2017 main season crops.

The rainfall is below the level in 2001, when cereal production dropped to an
&#8220unprecedented&#8221 two million tonnes. The lack of food caused a large
part of the population to go hungry, the UN agency reported.

“Immediate interventions are needed to support affected farmers and prevent
undesirable coping strategies for the most vulnerable, such as reducing daily
food intakes,&#8221 said Vincent Martin, FAO Representative in China and
DPRK.

He said it was &#8220critical&#8221 that farmers receive appropriate and
timely agricultural assistance, including irrigation equipment and machinery.

Increased food imports, commercial or through food aid, would be required
during the next three months at the peak of the lean season, to make sure
there is adequate food supply for the most vulnerable, including children and
the elderly.

South Sudan: UN agency scales up
cholera response with 500,000 doses of
oral vaccine

20 July 2017 – The United Nations health agency is scaling up cholera
response in South Sudan, where 17,785 cases, including 320 deaths, have been
reported since the outbreak in June 2106.
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&#8220Cholera is endemic in South Sudan and historically, outbreaks have
occurred along major commercial routes and rivers in the dry season as well
as during the rainy season,&#8221 said Joseph Wamala, an epidemiologist at
the World Health Organization (WHO), in a news release from the agency’s
Africa office.

Earlier this week, WHO received 500,000 doses of oral cholera vaccine and is
working with South Sudan’s Ministry of Health and partners to carry out a
vaccination campaign from 28 July to 3 August in four selected counties
&#8211 Tonj East, Kapoeta South, Kapoeta North and Kapoeta East.

&#8220South Sudan has suffered from several major cholera outbreaks in the
last four years. Following other successful oral cholera vaccine campaigns,
WHO and partners can make a real difference in controlling the outbreak in
Tonj and Kapoeta states and in other parts of the country,&#8221 Mr. Wamala
said.

Along with the use of the vaccine, South Sudan is implementing the integrated
approach to control cholera, such as improving access to patient care,
surveillance, social mobilization, water, sanitation and hygiene.

As a result, cholera transmission in Bor, Mingkaman, Duk, Ayod, Bentiu, Leer,
Aburoc, Malakal Town, and several other areas has been controlled.

Food insecurity is putting people at increased risk of starvation and
malnutrition, which in turn will further the risk that cholera outbreak in
South Sudan will spread.

Drought has also led to the drying of water points in some regions leading to
the population using contaminated water from the remaining few unprotected
points leading to repeated outbreaks of cholera and other water-borne
diseases.

Cost of feeding hungry world surging
due to conflicts and instability – UN
agency

20 July 2017 – Improved aid access, strengthened resilience and advances in
food system networks could provide as much as $3.5 billion in annual cost
savings at a time when humanitarian needs are skyrocketing in multiple
complex emergencies across the globe, a new United Nations study has found.

&#8220More than anything else, the world needs to wake up, and end these wars
and these conflicts, so we can make real progress in ending hunger,&#8221
said David Beasley, the Executive Director of the UN World Food Programme in
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a news release today.

&#8220Around 800 million people &#8211 one in nine around the world &#8211 go
to bed on an empty stomach. But man-made conflicts and other strife make it
difficult to help those who need it most. Reducing these roadblocks would
ease the path towards long-term solutions.&#8221

In its report, World Food Assistance 2017: Taking Stock and Looking Ahead,
WFP notes that its costs spiked by more than 140 per cent over a seven-year
period &#8211 from $2.2 billion in 2009 to $5.3 billion in 2015.

The need for additional resources come amid significant changes to the
international food assistance sector since 2009.

Within WFP, the share of assistance delivered as food declined from 54 per
cent to less than 40 per cent. Conversely, the share of cash-based transfers
surged from less than 1 per cent in 2009 to 20 per cent in 2016.

In this scenario, the WFP report argues that improvements such as more
accessible and safe humanitarian access could reduce costs by almost $1
billion each year.

Furthermore, if the roughly 80 countries where the UN agency operates were
better able to cope with climate-related, political, and economic shocks,
another $2.2 billion annually could be saved.

And if food systems &#8211 the networks responsible for producing food,
transforming it and ensuring that it reaches hungry people &#8211 could be
improved in these countries, another $440 million could be saved annually.

&#8220If solutions or improvements to these challenges were found, cost
savings to WFP could be as high as US$3.5 billion per year,&#8221 noted the
UN agency.

Least developed countries face
challenges in funding sustainable
development – UN report

19 July 2017 – Lack of funding is among the biggest challenges for the
world’s 47 least developed countries (LDCs) in their implementation of
sustainable development targets, according to a United Nations report
released today.

“While we continue to see mixed progress for this group of countries, there
is tremendous potential to close the gaps and achieve momentum toward their
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investment needs,” said Fekitamoeloa Katoa ‘Utoikamanu, the newly-appointed
High Representative for the Least Developed Countries, Landlocked Developing
Countries and Small Island Developing States, in a press release. Under-
Secretary-General ‘Utoikamanu urged these Governments to work with
development partners, civil society and the private sector to alleviate
poverty, cut inequality and save the environment.

Launching the 2017 edition of the State of the Least Developed Countries
report at the UN Headquarters in New York, she noted that the LDCs are among
the most vulnerable countries in the world with large segments of their
population living in extreme poverty with few prospects to improve their
situation.

This year’s report, compiled by her office (UN-OHRLLS), focuses on the
financing of the Istanbul Programme of Action (IPoA), which charts out the
vision and strategy for the sustainable development of LDCs through 2020, on
the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), which were adopted by all countries
in 2015 with a view to create a peaceful, inclusive world free of poverty by
2030.

Achieving the goals of IPoA complements efforts to achieve the SDGs, she
stressed.

However, due to large gaps in investment, including for sustainable energy
and ICT, the report notes that access to all modes of financing needs to
increase for LDCs.

The average gross domestic product (GDP) growth for LDCs remained low at 3.8
per cent in 2015, the lowest rate in the past two decades and well below the
7 per cent target set by the Istanbul Programme, according to the report.

The LDCs share of total trade continued to decline, from 1.09 per cent in
2014 to 0.97 per cent in 2015, making it difficult to reach the 2 per cent
target.

Despite the significant challenges, the report also highlights progress in a
few key areas including in the transport sector, and access to electricity,
which rose from 32.3 per cent of the population in 2010 to 38.3 per cent in
2014.

In addition, a greater share of the total amounts of climate finance flowing
from developed to developing countries needs to be allocated to LDCs,
especially for adaptation projects that result in reduced vulnerability.

In June 2017, Equatorial Guinea graduated from the group, bringing the number
of LDCs to 47. Nine LDCs reached the graduation thresholds in 2015, while
several others aspire to graduate by 2020 or shortly thereafter.
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UN reports more people warned against
tobacco use, but industry interference
continues

19 July 2017 – Despite measures protecting a majority of people from tobacco-
related illness and death, the tobacco industry continues to hamper
Government efforts to fully implement life and cost-saving interventions, the
United Nations health agency today reported.

“One-third of countries have comprehensive systems to monitor tobacco use.
While this is up from one-quarter of countries monitoring tobacco use at
recommended levels in 2007, Governments still need to do more to prioritize
or finance this area of work,” according to the UN World Health
Organization’s WHO report on the global tobacco epidemic, which was launched
today on side-lines of the UN High-level political forum on sustainable
development in New York.

The report shows that some 4.7 billion people – more than 60 per cent of the
population – are protected by at least one “best practice” tobacco control
measure from the WHO’s Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (WHO FCTC).
These measures include no smoking areas and bans on advertising tobacco
products, for example.

In the foreword to the report, the head of WHO urged Governments to
incorporate all the provisions of the WHO FCTC into their national tobacco
control programmes and policies, and to fight against the illicit tobacco
trade.

“Working together, countries can prevent millions of people from dying each
year from preventable tobacco-related illness, and save billions of dollars a
year in avoidable health-care expenditures and productivity losses,” said
Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus, WHO Director-General.

The report, funded by Bloomberg Philanthropies, noted that systematic
monitoring of tobacco industry interference in government policymaking
protects public health by shedding light on tobacco industry tactics.

Such tactics include “exaggerating the economic importance of the tobacco
industry, discrediting proven science and using litigation to intimidate
governments.”

Douglas Bettcher, director of WHO’s Department for the Prevention of
Noncommunicable Diseases (NCDs), said tobacco industry interference in
government policy making represents “a deadly barrier to advancing health and
development in many countries.

Controlling tobacco use is a key part of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable
Development. The Agenda includes targets to strengthen national
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implementation of the WHO FCTC and a one-third reduction in premature deaths
from NCDs, including heart and lung diseases, cancer and diabetes, according
to a press release launching the report.

“The progress that’s been made worldwide – and documented throughout this
report – shows that it is possible for countries to turn the tide,” said
Michael R. Bloomberg, WHO Global Ambassador for Noncommunicable Diseases and
founder of Bloomberg Philanthropies.


